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Newsletter - End of Term 4 (March 2018) 
 
Dear Parents/Carers 
 
This term has had all of the normal ups and downs of any Spring Term. We have had sporting 
fixtures, concerts, drama productions trips out and, of course, snow. 
 
However, sadly we also lost our Head of Drama to pancreatic cancer. The following is a tribute 
written by Sophia Jones, one of our Y13s. 
 
ά²Ŝ ŦƛǊǎǘ ƳŜǘ aǊǎ ¢ŀȅƭƻǊ ŀǎ aǊǎ .ŀƪŜǊΣ ǿƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ ¸ŜŀǊ мо ŎƭŀǎǎΣ ƘŜǊ ΨōŀƪŜǊΩǎ ŘƻȊŜƴΩΣ ǿŜǊŜ ŀ 
scared group of year nines sat in our first GCSE drama lesson. She was nothing like any other teacher 
ǿŜΩŘ ƘŀŘ ōŜfore, and we knew from that first day that we were in for something special. 
 
She was dynamic, exuberant, animated, everything a drama teacher should be and more. She loved 
pushing us out of our comfort zones, partly because she refused to let us believe ǿŜ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ Řƻ ƛǘΣ 
but also because she knew it would create a piece of drama we would be proud of. Whether that 
was the 8 minutes of the lesson in which we would pull the curtains and dance, with Mrs Taylor as 
the DJ at the computer, refusing to let us worry about how silly we thought we looked, or the 
discussions about human nature, which led us to learn things about ourselves and each other that 
we will carry with us forever. 
 
She was as honest as anyone could be, telling us what she loved and what she hated, all in the 
ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘ ƻŦ ǘŀƪƛƴƎ ƻǳǊ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŀƴŎŜǎΣ ƛƴ ƘŜǊ ǿƻǊŘǎΣ ŦǊƻƳ Ψ{ŀƛƴǎōǳǊȅΩǎ .ŀǎƛŎǎΩ ǘƻ Ψ¢ŀǎǘŜ ǘƘŜ 5ƛŦŦŜǊŜƴŎŜΩΦ 
It was her fearless and fiery nature, her fierce love for the arts, which taught us how to stick up for 
ourselves, our beliefs and the things that mean something to us.  
 
Mrs Taylor was more than a teacher. Everyone felt comfortable with her, you could go to her about 
anything, although it was likely that she already knew something was wrong and was coming to talk 
to you anyway. She was a friend, genuinely caring about each individual and seeing the potential in 
us all, but never being able to resist a bit of gossip, whether that was boyfriend drama or school 
troubles. Each lesson felt like an escape to a place of creativity, imagination and her crazy polka dot 
shoes.  
 
We will always remember the importance of bringing birthday cake to drama whenever possible, 
and the way she could see the brighter side of everything, even wanting to use the cardboard coffin 
we needed in our play last year to hide inside and jump out and scare us at the beginning of the 
lesson. Mrs Taylor was strong, selfless and brave, preparing us for life and showing us what we can 
achieve and confront if we refuse to be scared of what life can bring.  
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We will miss her generosity, her ability to see everything from angles that most people would never 
even notice, and her vibrant energy and passion. She inspired us, and so many others, to grow into 
the people we are today, and ǿŜ ǘǊǳƭȅ ǿƛƭƭ ƴŜǾŜǊ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ƘŜǊέΦ 
 
 
Last year ǿŜ ƻǊƎŀƴƛǎŜŘ ŀ ΨwŀŎŜ ŦƻǊ [ƛŦŜΩ ǘƻ ǊŀƛǎŜ ƳƻƴŜȅ ŦƻǊ ŎŀƴŎŜǊ ǊŜǎŜŀǊŎƘΣ ǇŀǊǘƭȅ ŀǘ ƭŜŀǎǘ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ 
we knew that Mrs Taylor and other members of the staff and student body were struggling with the 
disease. We have decided to reinstate this as an annual event each year at the end of the Spring 
¢ŜǊƳ όǿƘƛŎƘ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŀǇǇŜƴǎ ǘƻ ŎƻƛƴŎƛŘŜ ǿƛǘƘ aǊǎ ¢ŀȅƭƻǊΩǎ ōƛǊǘƘŘŀȅύΦ tƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ƴŜȄǘ {ǇǊƛƴƎ Ƙŀǎ 
already started. 
 
 
New Principal from September 
 
Governors appointed our own Mark Lester as the new Principal of the school on 28th March 2018. 
Mark has been a fantastic Vice Principal and I am delighted both for him and the school. 

 
 
 

  
Mrs Tracy Luke 
Principal 
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DRAMA 
 
Much Ado about Nothing Globe Trip Review - Liliana Rynehart 
 

 
On the 9th March 2018, some Y8 and Y9 students had the amazing opportunity to go and see a play 
at The Globe Theatre in London. We travelled up on the coach, spotting various buildings and 
ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘƛƻƴǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ [ƻƴŘƻƴ 9ȅŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ L¢± ΨǘƘƛǎ ƳƻǊƴƛƴƎΩ ǎǘǳŘƛƻ ŀǎ ǿŜ ŘǊŜǿ ƴŜŀǊer and arrived 
at around 11:30am.  
 
When we got there, we got into our groups with our teachers (Ms Goodchild, Miss Gardiner,             
Mrs Fenton, and Mrs Brown) and walked to the theatre. Each group had a name of a character from 
the play: there was Ursula, Beatrice, Hero and Margaret. On arrival, we had a look in the gift shop, 
where some of us bought things such as Shakespeare notebooks and badges. We then sat on the 
Southbank to eat our packed lunches. Soon, it was time to go in and start watching the play. Our 
tickets were standing ones, which some people were worried about at first, but we hardly noticed 
after a while. Thanks to Ms Goodchild, who volunteered as a Steward, which meant we were the 
first in, so we were right at the front and actually were leaning on the stage itself. 
 
¢ƘŜ Ǉƭŀȅ ǿŀǎ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ΨaǳŎƘ !Řƻ about bƻǘƘƛƴƎΩΦ Lǘ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ ǎǘƻǊȅ ƻŦ ǘǿƻ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ό.ŜƴŜŘƛŎƪ ŀƴŘ 
Beatrice) who were convinced they hated each other until their friends tricked them and eventually 
they fell in love. However, there was also a villain (Don John) who wanted to cause trouble and 
made a couple of young lovers (Hero and Claudio) split on the day of their wedding. The point of the 
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play, as the name suggests, is simply that there is a lot of drama over nothing. It is a comedy yet it 
also has elements of romance and sorrow in it as well, which makes it even more interesting. 
 
Overall, I would definitely go back to The Globe Theatre and in fact, I am going again in June! It is an 
experience unlike any other and no two plays are quite the same; you can even see different 
versions of one play. As well as this, standing allows you to be right where the action is, the actors 
often let the audience get involved and the tickets are also extremely inexpensive. 
 
Finally, I would just like to say thank you, on behalf of all the students who went on the trip, to the 
teachers who took us, particularly Ms Goodchild, without whom it would not have happened. 
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ENGLISH 
 

World Book Day 
 
Within the English Department, we had a competition of the best World Book Day display, which 
explored how reading effects lives. Some took a metaphorical approach using reading as a window 
to see through to other worlds, whilst others went down the route of having a tree which 
identified  Ƙƻǿ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ ǎǘȅƭŜǎ Ŏŀƴ ΨōƭƻǎǎƻƳ ŀƴŘ ōƭƻƻƳΩ Ŧrom primary through to secondary.  
 
¢ƘŜǊŜ ǿŜǊŜ ŀƭǎƻ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΩ ŘǊŀǿƛƴƎǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŦŀǾƻǳǊƛǘŜ ōƻƻƪ ŎƻǾŜǊǎΣ ŦŀƳƻǳǎ ǉǳƻǘŀǘƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ ŜǾŜƴ ŀ 
display of books across planets. These were judged by Tracy Luke who considered her decision 
carefully after inspecting all the displays. All staff and students involved received some edible prizes 
and the winning class the first of annual WBD Display certificate.  
 
At lunchtime, the English department and some YŜŀǊ тΩǎ ƘŜƭǇŜŘ ƻǳǘ ƛƴ ŀ ōƻƻƪ ǎŀƭŜΦ hǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǎǇŀŎŜ 
of a week, ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ŀŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŘƻƴŀǘŜŘ books, which were then sold, with the proceeds going 
towards the library. Left over books will also go to the library. Overall, £30 was raised which was a 
good start for a first time event and hopefully it will grow and grow each year.   
 
Next year, we aim to do the same plus more, where World Book Day is annually integrated into the 
learning of the girls.  
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HISTORY 
 

Ypres 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
On Friday 23rd February, Year 8 History students gathered in the MSH at an eye-wateringly early 
ǘƛƳŜ ƻŦ рΦолŀƳΣ ŜŀƎŜǊƭȅ ǿŀƛǘƛƴƎ ƻǳǊ ŘŜǇŀǊǘǳǊŜΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǘǊƛǇ ǘƻ ¸ǇǊŜǎ ŎƻƛƴŎƛŘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ мллth 
anniversary of the year of Armistice Day (1918). How fortunate we were to set out for Belgium on 
ǎǳŎƘ ŀƴ ǳƴǎŜŀǎƻƴŀōƭȅ ǎǳƴƴȅ ŘŀȅΗ hǳǊ C{D ŎƻŀŎƘ ŎƻƴǾƻȅ ƭŜŦǘ ǘƘŜ ¦Y όΨDƻƻŘōȅŜΣ tƛŎŎŀŘƛƭƭȅΗ CŀǊŜǿŜƭƭΣ 
[ŜƛŎŜǎǘŜǊ {ǉǳŀǊŜΗΩύ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ōƻŀǊŘŜŘ [Ŝ {ƘǳǘǘƭŜ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀǎ Řŀǿƴ ōroke over Kent. This was exactly a week 
before the Beast from the East would close the school.  
 

The day began with our arrival at Sanctuary Wood, Hill 62. Wellington boots were hastily donned 
ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ŜȄǇƭƻǊŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǊŀōōƛǘΩǎ ǿŀǊǊŜƴ ƻŦ ǘǊŜƴŎƘŜǎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ site. They appear now just as they 
did during the war, and have been preserved like so for posterity. We were joined by two fantastic 
WWI reenactors who shared their experiences with the girls. In one particularly poignant scene, the 
actor captured the utter desperation of a wounded soldier. While sprawled against a tree, his arm 
broken, he cried out for help. Year 8s rushed immediately to his aid. 
 

Next, we journeyed to Tyne Cot Cemetery, the largest Commonwealth War Graves Commission 
ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ²ƻǊƭŘΦ CǊƻƳ C{DΣ ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ōǊƻǳƎƘǘ ƻǳǊ ΨCƻƭƪŜǎǘƻƴŜ IŜŀǊǘǎǘǊƛƴƎΩ ǘƻ ƭŀȅ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ /Ǌƻǎǎ ƻŦ 
Sacrifice. It is a red ribbon carrying messages of remembrance from the Year 8 students, all 
ǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ƻƴ ƘŀƴŘƳŀŘŜ ǇŀǇŜǊ ǇƻǇǇƛŜǎΦ !ǎ DŀōǊƛŜƭƭŀ 9ƳŜǊǎƻƴ ƴƻǘŜŘΣ Ψ¢ƘŜ ǇƻǇǇȅ ƛǎ ŀ Ǌŀȅ ƻŦ ƘƻǇŜ ς 
ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ƭƛǾƛƴƎ ǘƘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŜƳŜǊƎŜ ŦǊƻƳ bƻ aŀƴΩǎ [ŀƴŘ ŀŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŀǘƘ ǘƘŀǘ ŎƻƴǎǳƳŜŘ ƛǘΦΩ ²Ŝ 
ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ŎǊƻŎƘŜǘ ǾŜǊǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ΨCƻƭƪŜǎǘƻƴŜ IŜŀǊǘǎǘǊƛƴƎΩ in Room 806 at FSG. It was inspired by the 
ŎǊƻŎƘŜǘ ǇƻǇǇƛŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƭƛƴŜ CƻƭƪŜǎǘƻƴŜΩǎ wƻŀŘ ƻŦ wŜƳŜƳōǊŀƴŎŜΣ ƛƴ ƳŜƳƻǊȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎƻƭŘƛŜǊǎ ǿƘƻ 
walked the path down to the harbour, many never to return.  
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²Ŝ ƘŜŀǊŘ ŀ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ ƻŦ ΨLƴ CƭŀƴŘŜǊǎ CƛŜƭŘǎΩ ōȅ WƻƘƴ aŎ/ǊŀŜΣ ŀƴŘ Ψaȅ .ƻȅ WŀŎƪΩ ōȅ wǳŘȅŀǊŘ YƛǇƭƛƴƎΦ 
Lǘ ǿŀǎ YƛǇƭƛƴƎΩǎ ƛŘŜŀ ǘƻ ǳǎŜ Ψ¢ƘŜƛǊ bŀƳŜ [ƛǾŜǘƘ CƻǊ 9ǾŜǊƳƻǊŜΩ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎǘƻƴŜǎ ƻŦ wŜƳŜƳōǊŀƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ 
ǘƘŜ ǇƘǊŀǎŜ ΨYƴƻǿƴ ǳƴǘƻ DƻŘΩ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ƎǊŀǾŜǎǘƻƴŜǎ ƻŦ ǳƴƛŘŜƴǘƛŦƛŜŘ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜƳŜƴΦ bŜȄǘ ǿŜ ǘǊŀǾŜƭƭŜŘ 
to Langemark Cemetery, one of only four First World War German cemeteries that exist in the 
region. Shockingly, there is a mass grave next to the entrance which contains 24,917 servicemen. 
DǊŀŎŜ tŜǊǊȅ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ΨŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎƛƴƎ ǎƛǘŜǎ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƘƛǎ ƻǾŜǊǿƘŜƭƳ ǘƘŜ ǾƛŜǿŜǊ ŀǎ ǘƘŜȅ Ŧƛƴŀƭƭȅ 
compreƘŜƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǇǘƘ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ǿŀǊΦΩ 
 
!ǎ ǿŜ ŘǊƻǾŜ ƻƴ ǘƻ ¸ǇǊŜǎ ǘƻǿƴ ŎŜƴǘǊŜΣ aǊǎ {ǘǳōōƛƴƎǎΣ aǊ .ƛǊƪƳŀƴ ŀƴŘ aƛǎǎ hΩ[ŜŀǊȅ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ-
ƪƴƻǿƴ ǿŀǊǘƛƳŜ ŦŀŎǘǎΦ aȅ ŦŀǾƻǳǊƛǘŜ ǿŀǎΥ Ψ5ǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ мфмт .ŀǘǘƭŜ ƻŦ aŜǎǎƛƴŜǎ ƛƴ ¸ǇǊŜǎΣ ǘƘŜ .ǊƛǘƛǎƘ 
detonated 600 tons of dynamite under enemy lines. It was the largest manmade sound until that 
date ever hearŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇƭŀƴŜǘΦ ¢ƘŜ ŜȄǇƭƻǎƛƻƴ ŜǾŜƴ ǊŀǘǘƭŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǿƛƴŘƻǿǎ ƻŦ мл 5ƻǿƴƛƴƎ {ǘǊŜŜǘΦΩ !ǎ 
ǿŜ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǘƻǿƴΣ aǊ {ǘǳōōƛƴƎǎ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ōŀǎǎ ƭƛƴŜ ŦƻǊ ŀ ǳƴƛǉǳŜ ǊŜƴŘƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ΨItΩǎ ŀ 
long, ƭƻƴƎ ǿŀȅ ǘƻ ¢ƛǇǇŜǊŀǊȅΩΦ 
 
We travelled on foot to Menin Gate, marvelling at the architecture of Ypres town centre as we went. 
Menin Gate is dedicated to the British and Commonwealth soldiers who were killed in the Ypres 
Salient and whose graves are unknown. Every evening at 8pm, the Last Post is played in order to 
demonstrate the immense gratitude of Ypres citizens. Girls searched the inscriptions to find their 
own family names and form a link with lost soldiers. 
 
hǳǊ ƭŀǎǘ ǎǘƻǇ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ ΨLƴ CƭŀƴŘŜǊǎ CƛŜƭŘǎΩ auseum. I have visited this museum many times but each 
time I return to one exhibit; a tree. Looking at a cross section, you can see the many rings of the 
ǘǊŜŜΩǎ ƭƛŦŜΦ {ǳŘŘŜƴƭȅΣ ȅƻǳǊ ŜȅŜ ƛǎ ŘǊŀǿƴ ǘƻ ŀ ƭŀǊƎŜ ǇŀǘŎƘ ƻŦ ŘŜŜǇ ōƭŀŎƪ ǎŎŀǊ ǘƛǎǎǳŜΦ ²ƘŜƴ ȅƻǳ Ŏƻǳƴǘ 
the rings, you see that the damage took place between 1917 and 1918 when the tree was hit by 
ǎƘǊŀǇƴŜƭΦ .ǳǘ ǿƘŀǘ ƛǎ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ ŦƻǊ ƳŜ ƛǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǘǊŜŜ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ŘƛŜΦ Lǘ ǿŀǎ ŀ ǿƛǘƴŜǎǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƘƻǊǊƻǊǎ ƻŦ 
WWI, but it lived on, its tree rings oscillating through the ages, serving to remind us of the amazing 
powers of recovery and transformation that can emerge from total devastation. 
 
The ripples of war are still felt by those living 100 years on. I am personally reminded of the 
importance of remembrance passed through the generations in two lines from ΨLƴ CƭŀƴŘŜǊǎ CƛŜƭŘǎΩ 
by John McCrae:  Ψ¢ƻ ȅƻǳ ŦǊƻƳ ŦŀƛƭƛƴƎ ƘŀƴŘǎ ǿŜ ǘƘǊƻǿ - ¢ƘŜ ǘƻǊŎƘΤ ōŜ ȅƻǳǊǎ ǘƻ ƘƻƭŘ ƛǘ ƘƛƎƘΦΩ 
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Debating 
 

Our debating team put in a sterling 
performance at the London finals of the 
English Speaking Union debating competition. 
Holly Foster was awarded best chairperson, 
an incredible achievement given the quality 
of the teams we were up against, which 
included the likes of Wellington College and 
many other top-flight private schools! 
 
Although we ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǿƛƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǘŜŀƳ ŎŀǘŜƎƻǊȅΣ 
congratulations to Halle Breed, Issy Partridge 
and Holly Foster as they were amazing. 
 

Impressive, too, was the amount of parental support we had with nine friends or relatives joining 
us at the competition. Once again, we were dogged by have-a-go pickpocketers, but this time they 
ǿŜǊŜ ŀŦǘŜǊ aǊǎ .ǊŜŜŘΩǎ aǊ YƛǇƭƛƴƎǎΩ /ƘŜǊǊȅ .ŀƪŜǿŜƭƭǎ - fortunately a crisis was averted before any 
of the aforementioned cakes were stolen. 
 

Mock Magistrates 
 
Our team fought off stiff competition from Kent schools to win in the initial heats of the Mock 
Magistrates competition recently.   
 
The team were: Tanya Patel, Ananya Ramamurthy, Madeleine Brown, Liliana Rynehart, Megan 
Oversby, Lorena Loku, Daisy Buxey, Beulah Ashogbon, Tiger Quaife, Maddie Shaw, Tilly Rehaag, 
Prachi Sapkota, Eksha Chongbang and Maddie Shaw. 
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ΨLƴ CƭŀƴŘŜǊǎ CƛŜƭŘǎΩ ¸ǇǊŜǎ tƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘȅ /ƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ¸ear 8 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 Gold Prize Winner: Tshering Bhutia  
 

 
  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Silver Prize Winner: Jemma Gear  
       
 
                 Bronze Prize Winner: Leila Ransley 


